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    The Bainbridge Township Board of Trustees met in regular session at the Bainbridge 
Town Hall on July 22, 2019.  Those present were Trustees Mr. Jeffrey Markley, Mrs. Kristina 
O’Brien and Fiscal Officer Mrs. Janice Sugarman.  Mrs. Lorrie Benza was absent.  Mrs. 
O’Brien presided and called the meeting to order at 6:13 P.M.   
 
EXECUTIVE SESSION 
 
 Mrs. O’Brien made a motion to go into executive session for Employment and 
Compensation of Public Employees per Ohio Revised Code Section 121.22(G)(1) and 
Collective Bargaining per Ohio Revised Code Section 121.22(G)(4). 
 
 Mr. Markley seconded the motion.  Vote followed:  Mr. Markley, aye; Mrs. O’Brien, 
aye.  Motion carried. 
 
 The trustees recessed their regular meeting at 6:13 P.M. in order to go into executive 
session.   
 

Chief Bokovitz was invited into the executive session at 6:31 P.M. and left at 7:02 
P.M. 
 
 The trustees returned from executive session, after discussing employment and 
compensation of public employees and collective bargaining, and reconvened their meeting 
at 7:08 P.M.   
 
MINUTES 
 
 Mrs. O’Brien moved to approve the minutes of the trustees’ July 8, 2019 regular 
meeting as submitted. 
 
 Mr. Markley seconded the motion. Vote:  Mr. Markley, aye; Mrs. O’Brien, aye.  
Motion carried. 
 
DEPARTMENT REPORTS 
 
ZONING DEPARTMENT REPORT 
 
 Ms. Karen Endres, Zoning Inspector presented the zoning department report for the 

month of June 2019.  She stated that the Zoning Department received $3,800.00 in fees for 

the month of June, and she issued permits for two new homes.  She is continuing to work 

with the Morgan Company relevant to the Ruby Tuesday property and noted that the 

Montessori School is up for auction and she has had inquiries on how that property may be 

used.  The complete zoning department report is attached and becomes a permanent part 

of these minutes.   

 
FIRE DEPARTMENT REPORT 
 
  Chief Metz presented the fire department report for the month of June 2019.  She 

reported that the month of June was busier than the month of May, but not as busy as the  

month of July has been so far.  In June they had 58 residents and 32 non-residents, they 

transported 70 people. The Weils was their busiest facility this month, they accounted for 

11% and they are about 14.5% overall and between the Weils, Prompt Care and South 

Franklin Circle.  That is 23.35% of the calls in those concentrated areas.  The average time 

it takes the EMS and Firefighters from the minute that the tones start to go off until they are 

through the door and on the road was 65.42 seconds and the national standard is 90 

seconds, so we are 24.5 seconds under the national standard.  The overall response time is 

3 minutes, 22 seconds, so that is 38 seconds below national standard. We are being very 

responsive as 9 full seconds were shaved off of their average time from this time last year.  

The fire department has received some significant donations that will be used to replace the 

safety trailer.  The complete fire department report is attached and becomes a permanent 

part of these minutes.  
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POLICE DEPARTMENT 
 
 Chief Bokovitz presented the police department report for the month of June 2019.  

He stated that they had a stolen car last week that was recovered, and they completed their 

44th Safety Town successfully.  They received an anonymous $2,500 donation and the small 

building will be painted soon along with the installation of a new exhaust fan.  The  complete 

police department report is attached and becomes a permanent part of these minutes.   

 
FIRE DEPARTMENT – NEW BUSINESS 
 
Grade Change Request 
 
 Mrs. O’Brien moved to approve the pay grade change request for Firefighter 
Jonathan Bixler from Firefighter Grade D to Firefighter Grade C per the terms of the 
collective bargaining agreement at an annual salary of $63,174.30 beginning with the next 
regular pay period after his anniversary date of August 3, 2019 per the recommendation of 
the fire chief. 
 
 Mr. Markley seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 
POLICE DEPARTMENT – NEW BUSINESS 
 
Liquor Permits 
 
 The trustees acknowledged receipt of a letter from the Department of Commerce 
regarding all liquor permits in the township that will expire on October 1, 2019.  Based on the 
recommendation of the police chief, the trustees were in general agreement and had no 
objection to the current list of permit holders in the township. 
 
Liquor License Transfer and Hearing – JD Restaurant Services, Inc. (Zeppe’s) 
 
 Mrs. O’Brien made a motion to authorize the chief police officer to complete the 
appropriate paperwork involved in the permit application to the Ohio Division of Liquor 
Control for a transfer of liquor license from A & A Restaurant Services, Inc. to JD Restaurant 
Services, Inc. and a hearing will not be requested by the trustees, based on the 
recommendation of the police chief. 
 
 Mr. Markley seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 
SERVICE DEPARTMENT – OLD BUSINESS 
 
OPWC Project Grant Agreement - Rescission 
 
  Mrs. O’Brien moved to rescind the action taken at the BOT July 8, 2019 meeting 
approving and allowing the trustees to execute the pertinent OPWC Agreement, and to 
further allow the Fiscal Officer to complete any necessary paperwork as well as other 
required steps to facilitate the disbursement of approved funds to Bainbridge Township per 
the recommendation of the Service Director. 
 
 Mr. Markley seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 
OPWC Project Grant Agreement 
 
  Mrs. O’Brien moved to approve and allow Trustee Jeff Markley to execute the 
pertinent OPWC Agreement, and to further allow the Fiscal Officer to complete any 
necessary paperwork as well as other required steps to facilitate the disbursement of 
approved funds to Bainbridge Township per the recommendation of the Service Director. 
 
 Mr. Markley seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
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Training Request - Revision 
 
  Mrs. O’Brien moved to revise the approved the training request for Greg Marous to 
attend the annual Ohio Cemetery Association convention in Miamisburg from August 5-7, 
2019 from  an estimated cost of $442.77 to an estimated cost of $600.54 per the 
recommendation of the Service Director and as specified in the training request. 
 
 Mr. Markley seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 
SERVICE DEPARTMENT – NEW BUSINESS 
 
Request to Declare Obsolete 
 
 Mrs. O’Brien made a motion to declare the Case DV202 asphalt roller, Alamo flail 
mower attachment and the Standard loader bucket for the Hyundai loader obsolete and no 
longer needed by the township pursuant to ORC 505.10, per the recommendation of the 
road superintendent. 
 
 Mr. Markley seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 
Approval to sell on Govdeals.com  
 
 Mrs. O’Brien made a motion to allow the listing of the Case DV202 asphalt roller, 
Alamo flail mower attachment and the Standard loader bucket for the Hyundai loader on 
Govdeals.com for sale in accordance with ORC 505.10, per the recommendation of the road 
superintendent. 
 
 Mr. Markley seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 
Request for Rental Fee Waiver – Kenston Alumni Association 
 
 Mrs. O’Brien made a motion to approve the rental fee waiver request from the 
Kenston Alumni Association for the Centerville Mills Dining Hall for the Kenston all-class 
reunion on May 22, 2020 in the amount of $355.00, a 50% reduction.  A building attendant 
fee of $120.00 will be paid. 
 
 Mr. Markley seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 
Bid Award Recommendation – RS-0191-BC-2019 
 
  Mrs. O’Brien made a motion to award the bid for project RS-0191-BC-2019, The 
Asphalt Resurfacing of Sections B-C of Haskins Road (TR 191), to Ronyak Paving, Inc. in 
the amount of $570,000.00 pursuant to the recommendation of the county engineer and the 
service director.  
 
 Mr. Markley seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 
TOWN HALL – OLD BUSINESS 
 
Liquor Permit Request – Bainbridge Civic Club Ox Roast 
 
 Mrs. O’Brien made a motion to authorize the chief peace officer and the Vice-Chair 
of the Board of Trustees to complete the appropriate paperwork involved in the permit 
application to the Ohio Division of Liquor Control for a temporary liquor permit to allow the 
sale of beer at the Ox Roast on August 24, 2019, based on the recommendation of the 
police chief. 
 
 Mr. Markley seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
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Wage Adjustments 
 
 Mrs. O’Brien made a motion to adjust the Bainbridge Township salary schedule 
upwards by 2.8% effective the next pay period.  
 
 Mr. Markley seconded the motion that passed unanimously 
 
 Mrs. O’Brien made a motion to approve the wage adjustments for the non-
bargaining employees in the township consistent with discussions in executive 
session.  These increases will be effective starting August 3, 2019. 
 
 Mr. Markley seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 
 The schedule of increases is attached and becomes a permanent part of 
these minutes. 
 
FISCAL OFFICE  
 
PURCHASE ORDER APPROVALS 
 
 Mrs. O’Brien made a motion to approve the purchase order list (Items 1-4, 6) as 
submitted by the Fiscal Officer. Item #5 will be tabled until a future meeting. 
 
 Mr. Markley seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 
Purchase Order Requests 

1. La Z Boy Furniture – Recliners - $3,009.93 (Fire/EMS) 
2. Emsar – Maintenance on Cots - $2,950.93 (EMS) 
3. WW Williams Co., LLC – Repairs to 3146 - $2,916.36 (Fire) 
4. Emsar – Stryker Batteries for Power Cots - $2,858.82 (EMS) 
5. Ramaker & Associates, Inc. – Upgrade to CIMS - $3,500.00 (General) - 
 Tabled 
6. Ronyak Paving, Inc. – RS-0191-BC-2019 - $555,999.00 (Roads) 

 
CORRESPONDENCE 
 
 Mr. Markley reported on a letter from PNC bank that states a transaction occurred on 
an inactive account relative to the JEDD. 
 
PUBLIC INTERACTION 
 
 Mr. Peter Cary, property manager; Mr. Peter McCoy of 7207 Chagrin Partners and 
Attorney Jaredd Flynn of Thrasher, Dinsmore & Dolan were present to represent Zoning 
Amendment Z-2019-1.  They explained the re-zoning request that will re-zone the properties 
from Professional Office District to Light Industry Restricted. 
 
ZONING – NEW BUSINESS 
 
Public Hearing – Zoning Amendment Z-2019-1 
 
 The trustees recessed their regular meeting at 8:00 P.M. in order to go into the public 
hearing.  Mrs. O’Brien called the public hearing to order at 8:00 P.M. to discuss Zoning 
Amendment Z-2019-1.  She then proceeded to summarize the content of the amendment 
and explain the need for it.  The zoning amendment is to rezone parcels at 7207 Chagrin 
Road and 7209 Chagrin Road from Professional Office District (P-O) to Light Industry 
Restricted District (LIR) and to further amend the text of the Bainbridge Township Zoning 
Resolution Section 155.02 (a) as proposed.  The public hearing was advertised in the News 
Herald on July 12, 2019. 
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 Mrs. O’Brien called for comments in support of the zoning amendment.  There were 
three people in support of the zoning amendment:  Mr. Jaredd Flynn of Thrasher, Dinsmore 
& Dolan, Mr. Peter McCoy of 7207 Chagrin Road Partners and Mr. Peter Cary, property 
manager.  It was explained that the property has always been used as Light Industrial and 
the rezoning to Professional Office was a mistake in the zoning originally in 1991.  One of 
the buildings doesn’t have windows and they have loading docks.  Nothing is changing, the 
properties have been used as light industrial so it is not a new project, it is to clean up a 
mistake. 
 
 Mr. Markley asked what precipitated the change. 
 
 Mr. Cary explained that a Soupbase Company wanted to lease one of the spaces but 
they found out that the use was not permitted in a Professional Office District. 
 
 Ms. Endres stated that she was contacted by the Geauga County Health 
Department. 
 
 Mr. Cary said that was the trigger. 
 
 Mr. Markley asked Ms. Endres about the triangular piece that is 7227 Chagrin Road 
which is front of this, it looks like a portion of the property line goes right through the parking 
lot so a portion of that parking is going to end up being LIR and then the other portion will be 
residential so he is curious how that is set up, right now it is POD and it has zoning district 
lines that are splitting the parking lot too.  Does that create any challenges and was that 
even discussed at the zoning commission level. 
 
 Ms. Endres replied that when the building was constructed originally it was LIR and 
at some point it was rezoned from LIR to Professional Office and she thinks that was the 
beginning of the Professional Office zoning district.  She said she was trying to get the 
permitting in order so the tenants in each unit would apply for zoning and noted that not all 
of the businesses in there are permitted as professional office. 
 
 Mr. Markley asked if there were any comments from the zoning commission or BZA 
that were a concern or anything we should be aware of. 
 
 Ms. Endres said she doesn’t think there are any concerns, a use variance was in 
front of the BZA but it was tabled until the re-zoning is completed. 
 
 Mr. Markley asked with regard to rezoning it, did they support it. 
 
 Ms. Endres said yes. 
 
 Mr. Markley asked about the Geauga County Planning Commission comments. 
 
 Ms. Endres said the only comments they had was relevant to similar uses in the text 
portion. 
 
 Mrs. O’Brien called for comments against the zoning amendment.  There were none. 
 
 The trustees discussed the changes and options being suggested for the zoning 
amendment.   
 
 Mrs. O’Brien closed the public hearing at 8:10 P.M. 
 
 Mrs. O’Brien made a motion to approve Zoning Amendment Z-2019-1 with the 
Zoning Commission recommendations contained in the letter dated June 11, 2019. 
 
 Mr. Markley seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
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Checks Dated July 9, 2019 through July 22, 2019 
  
 The trustees examined and signed checks and invoices dated June 9, 2019 through 
June 22, 2019 consisting of warrants # 32618 through #32743 in the amount of $76,961.58. 
 
NOTE:  A register of said checks is attached to, and becomes a permanent part of these 
minutes. 
  
 Since there was no further business to come before this regular meeting of the 
Bainbridge Township Board of Trustees, the meeting was adjourned at 8:11 P.M. 
 
 
                                                                                      Respectfully Submitted, 
 
 
                                                                                      Janice S. Sugarman, 
                                                                                      Fiscal Officer, Bainbridge Township 
 
 
_____________________________________           ______________________________ 
                                                                                                           Date 
 
_____________________________________           ______________________________ 
                                                                                                           Date 
 
_____________________________________           ______________________________ 
                                                                                                           Date 
 
Minutes Read:  __________________ 
 
 
Minutes Approved:  _______________ 




























